
Village

of

Deerfield
850 Waukegan Road

Deerfield, Illinois 60015
847/945-5000

Visit us online at
www.deerfield-il.org

Meeting Schedule

Meeting times/dates subject to change.

September
Board of Trustees
September 2 & 15, 7:30 p.m.
Village Center Development Comm.
September 3, 7:30 p.m.
Residential Redevelopment Review        
Task Force
September 9, 4:00 p.m.
Community Relations Commission
September 9, 7:00 p.m.
Plan Commission
September 11 & 25, 7:30 p.m.
Appearance Review Commission 
September 22, 7:30 p.m.
Cable & Telecommunications Comm.
September 23, 7:30 p.m.  
Safety Council
September 23, 7:30 p.m.  

October
Village Center Development Comm. 
October 1, 7:30 p.m.
Board of Trustees
October 6 & 20, 7:30 p.m.
Community Relations Commission
October 14, 7:00 p.m.
Plan Commission
October 16 & 30, 7:30 p.m.
Appearance Review Commission
October 27, 7:30 p.m.
Cable & Telecommunications Comm. 
October 28, 7:30 p.m.
Safety Council 
October 28, 7:30 p.m.

Asian Longhorned

Beetle in Deerfield

On Friday, August 8, the United States
Department of Agriculture (USDA) and
Illinois Department of Agriculture (IDA)
confirmed that an insect specimen
discovered in Deerfield was an Asian
Longhorned Beetle.  

Rapid response teams from the USDA and
the IDA immediately took action and began
a full survey of
trees within a
half-mile radius
from the location
of detection. The
initial search was
completed with
no additional
signs of an
infestation. Based
upon this, the survey area was expanded to
a mile from the point of origin. This search
includes areas of Deerfield, Northbrook,
Highland Park, Northfield Township and
the Forest Preserve District of Cook
County. Import trends of surrounding
industries are also being investigated as
possible sources of the ALB introduction in
Deerfield. The Public Works department
has been trained by both the USDA and
IDA to detect infestation. This search is
ongoing.

It is important to allow team investigators
(all of whom will be carrying proper
identification) to enter private property for
inspection. The Village is also asking that
residents keep watch for any indication of
the insect. The ALB is a large beetle, with
bodies ranging from 1 to 1.5 inches in
length and antennae which can be as long
as 4 inches. The body is shiny and black
with white spots, and antennae are banded
in black and white stripes. Signs of
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Wastewater Reclamation

Facility Improvements

Planned

The Village of Deerfield is pleased to
announce that it has initiated project
planning for a significant upgrade and/or
replacement of the 10-acre Wastewater
Reclamation Facility (WRF) located at 1045
Hackberry Road.

The Village has always owned its sanitary
sewer collection system and associated
treatment facilities. The current plant dates
to 1954. Through the years there have been
several upgrades to the site, with the last
significant expansion taking place in 1975.
However, after over 50 years of constant use,
the WRF has degraded and work must be
done to ensure it will continue to function
effectively. Much of the vital infrastructure is
in constant need of repair. 

In 2004, the Village Board and staff began the
process of site evaluation. The 2005 report from
Stanley Associates showed that all nine WRF

Join us for 
Community Services Day

Saturday, September 6
See page 7 for more 

information

Continued on page 3

Continued on page 3
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Monopole

Approved

The Village Board recently
approved the construction of a
cellular telephone monopole to
be located at the rear of the
Village Hall. Cellular telephone
service has been problematic in
the Village, especially in the
northern sections of town, for
years. This monopole will bring
improved service for up to four
service providers. Verizon
Wireless is the first to be
located, and the Village is
actively negotiating with other
carriers.

It is expected that construction
will begin in early September
and be complete by the end of
October. 

Questions may be directed to
Philip Kiraly, Assistant Village
Manager, at 847/945-5000.

Senior/Disabled

Taxi Program

Residents are invited to
participate in the
Senior/Disabled Taxi Program
which is designed to offer door-
to-door transportation options
for seniors 65 and older and those
with disabilities. In-town trips
cost riders only $1 plus a coupon
available from the Village. Out of
town trips allow for a $5 discount
on the total fare. 

For more information, please
contact Kendal Dean in the
Village Manager’s Office at
847/945-5000.

Look for more information on
other senior transportation
options in upcoming issues of D-
Tales.   �

Residential

Redevelopment

Review Task Force

Reconvened

Mayor Steve Harris reconvened
the Residential Redevelopment
Review (Tear Down) Task
Force in order to review past
ordinances and to address new
issues related to redevelopment
in Deerfield neighborhoods.

The Task Force originally met
beginning in September 2001.
Ordinances restricting building
height, side yard set back planes
and floor area ratio have been
implemented, along with a
drainage ordinance that
protects residents’ property
from any new rain water runoff
resulting from new
construction. In addition,
construction management
requirements, including fencing
to reduce the hazards from new
construction and a tree
ordinance to help preserve and
protect trees from the hazards
of new construction, have been
implemented. 

However, new issues such as
attic measurements, storm
water drainage and impervious
surfaces, and “green”
development practices have
come to light. The Task Force
will review these new issues, as
well as recommend
modifications to  ordinances in
order to bring them up to date. 

Meetings of the Task Force are
held approximately twice a
month, with scheduled meeting
dates listed on the Village’s
website, www.deerfield-il.org.
Questions may be directed to 
Jeff Ryckaert, staff liaison, at
jryckaert@deerfield-il.org.
�

hearing with the Commission,
and a meeting with the Board
of Trustees.

When a petition is filed with the
Community Development
Department, letters are mailed
to residents within 250 feet of
the subject property (500 feet
for height variations) explaining
the proposal and inviting the
recipients to participate in the
public process. Yellow signs are
also erected at the subject
property mentioning the date
of the public hearing. Agendas
for the Plan Commission are
posted on the Village’s website.
Additional information can also
be provided by calling the
Community Development
Department at 847/719-7480.

The Plan Commission
welcomes and appreciates all
participation in the public
process, especially at the public
hearing. Comments from
neighbors are very important as
the Commission considers the
petition and its
recommendation to the Board
of Trustees. Making comments
in writing is also helpful if a
neighbor is unable to attend the
public hearing in person. These
should be forwarded in advance
of the meeting to ensure that
they can be shared with the
Commission and considered
during the decision making
process.

For more information on the
public process associated with
petitions before the Plan
Commission, please visit
www.deerfield-il.org, or call
847/719-7480. The Plan
Commission meets regularly on
the 2nd and 4th Thursday of the
month at 7:30 p.m. at Village
Hall, 850 Waukegan Road.   �

Plan Commission

Public Hearing

Process

The Plan Commission, one of
the Village’s many all-volunteer
Boards and Commissions,
conducts public hearings and
makes recommendations to the
Board of Trustees on all land
use petitions filed with the
Village which, by State statute,
require such hearings. In
addition, the Plan Commission
reviews zoning and subdivision
regulations for conformance
with the Village’s
Comprehensive Plan. Because
of the responsibilities of this
Commission, one of the most
significant steps in the land use
process of the Village of
Deerfield is the public process
associated with the Plan
Commission’s hearing process. 

Generally, the public process is
designed to permit applicants
to present land use requests to
the Village in a public forum,
and to allow all concerned
residents and property owners
to be fully informed about the
land use request by asking
questions and expressing
opinions, either in writing, in
person, or both. 

The Plan Commission consists
of seven volunteers, all
Deerfield residents, who make
recommendations to the Board
of Trustees. The Board
ultimately has final authority
over the approval (or denial) of
a land use request; however, the
Plan Commission is where the
petition is first considered and
where significant and detailed
testimony takes place. The
public process includes a
prefiling conference with the
Plan Commission, a public
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facilities (most notably 1045
Hackberry Road) needed
extensive work. Beginning in late
2006, the Village commenced an
investigation of the various
alternatives available besides
reconstruction— re-routing
sewage to a regional wastewater
authority; privatization of the
system through sale of the WRF
and associated facilities; and
continuous rehabilitation. The
study showed that these three
options would ultimately be more
expensive and less cost-effective
than the current plan of
reconstruction/significant
upgrading. 

Strand Associates Inc. is
currently developing a required
feasibility study that will detail
conditions of the plant as well
as future needs. During this
time, Strand will also perform
strict scrutiny tests to
determine what from the
existing plant can be re-used in
a new facility. After the
feasibility report is finalized, an
engineering firm will be
selected to design the plant.
Any proposed design would
streamline the treatment
process, making the facility
more energy-efficient and 
cost-effective. The design will
allow for future expansion to
meet new IEPA regulatory
standards. The WRF strives to
be a good neighbor, and the
proposed upgrades will
decrease both odor and noise. 

As part of the planning process,
the Village is hosting a series of
public meetings to provide
information, receive comments,
and answer questions about the
WRF and related issues. The
first meeting took place in late

July. The next meeting will be
scheduled in October, and
meetings will continue
throughout the facility planning
process (dates, times and
locations will be posted on the
Village website, 
www.deerfield-il.org).

According to Wastewater
Superintendent Frank Cisek,
“The Wastewater Reclamation
Facility is a vital piece of
infrastructure that holds
Deerfield together.” The facility
operates around the clock
aiding nature in the water
purification process to preserve
healthy living and a healthy
environment by protecting
water sources and the
community from harmful
pollutants. The plant is an
essential public utility, and it is
important that the Village takes
the necessary steps to ensure
this facility operates for many
years to come.

For more information, please visit
www.deerfield-il.org, or
contact the Public Works
Department at 847/317-7245.
�

Living in a Flood

Zone

Because the Village of
Deerfield is a participating
member of the National
Flood Insurance Program
(NFIP), anyone can purchase
flood insurance through their
local insurance agent. There
is a 30 day waiting period for
flood insurance coverage to
begin. A home located within
a Special Flood Hazard Area
(SFHA) has a 26% chance of
being damaged by a flood
over the life of a 30 year
mortgage and, typically,

infestation include dime-sized
holes in hardwood trees (i.e.
Maples and Oaks). If you see
one of these distinctive insects
or notice these holes, please
contact the USDA at 
847/699-2424 immediately. 

The Village will continue to
work closely with the IDA and
USDA, along with surrounding
municipalities who are also
connected to the search, until
the matter has been resolved.  

For more information, please
contact Jennifer Medina of the
USDA at 847/699-2402, or
contact the Public Works
Department at 847/317-7245.
Also, visit the Village’s website at 
www.deerfield-il.org.   �

Leaf Collection

The Village’s
annual leaf
collection
program
provides residents with an
alternative for disposal of their
autumn leaves. Residents who
do not mulch or bag their
leaves may simply rake leaves to
the curb or carriage walk line
the night before their scheduled
pickup. Beginning the week of
October 27 and continuing
through November 21, Public
Works Department crews will
make one pass by each house in
the Village every week during
the 4-week program. Please
inform your landscaper of these
provisions.

Look for more information in
the next edition of D-Tales.  

Please visit www.deerfield-
il.org, or call 847/317-7245.  �

WRF Continued

Continued from Page 1

ALB Continued

Continued from Page 1

homeowner’s insurance will
not cover flood damage. This
is why flood insurance is
mandatory for all federally
backed mortgages. Your home
does not have to be in a flood
zone to get flooded. Flood
insurance is available at a
reduced rate for properties
located in the flood zone.
Also, the Village of Deerfield
is applying for FEMA's
"Community Rating System",
which can further reduce
flood insurance premiums. 

Flood Protection
If your property is susceptible
to flooding, there are some
things you can do to reduce
damages.
• Watertight seals can be

applied to brick and block
walls to protect against low
level flooding (less than two
feet).

• Furnaces, air conditioners,
water heaters and major
appliances can be elevated on
platforms or moved to higher
floors.

• Temporary measures like
sandbagging and removing
items from the flooded area.

• Elevating or relocating the
entire structure may be an
option with a special rider on
flood insurance policies. For
more information on this
rider or to see if you qualify,
please contact the
Engineering Department at
847/317-2490. 

Residents who are interested in
more information can visit the
Deerfield Public Library where
more information has been
provided. Please contact the
Engineering Department with
questions or concerns, or to
determine if your home is in a
flood zone.   �



The following is a synopsis of actions taken by the Village Board since the last publication of D-Tales. For complete sets of minutes for
Village Board meetings, please visit the Village’s website at www.deerfield-il.org.

Village Board Action

Approved an Ordinance authorizing an amended special use to permit replacement of the River Road lift station at 297 River Road in 
the P-1 Public Lands District

Approved an Ordinance authorizing an amended special use to permit renovations to Briarwood Park/Nature Area and Trail Tree Park 
in the P-1 Public Lands District (with the addition of lights in the parking lot)

Approved an increase of the ticket reimbursement for the Senior/Disabled Taxi Subsidy Program
Adopted an Ordinance authorizing a special use to permit a free-standing telecommunications service facility at Village Hall
Adopted an Ordinance approving a ground lease agreement with Verizon Wireless for the monopole at Village Hall
Adopted an Ordinance relating to the issuance of $5.0 million in General Obligation Bonds, Series 2008
Adopted an Ordinance decreasing the number of Class A liquor licenses from three to two and the number of Class C liquor licenses 

from four to three
Adopted an Ordinance redeeming certain outstanding Village debt and amending the annual budget of the Village of Deerfield for the 

fiscal year beginning May 1, 2008 and ending April 30, 2009
Authorized an intergovernmental agreement for utilization of the Lake County Sheriff’s shooting range
Authorized an agreement with D & W Events for the 2009 Festival of Fine Arts
Authorized execution of the water supply contract with Highland Park
Authorized additional compensation to Bolder Contractors for additional work under the Wilmot Road North infrastructure 

rehabilitation project
Awarded the contract for additional Waukegan Road signal improvements, in conjunction with the IDOT project, to H & H Electric
Awarded the contract for traffic signal repairs and upgrades to Hecker and Company
Awarded the contract for the 2008 Dutch Elm disease study to Urban Forest Management, Inc.
Awarded the Deerfield Road pedestrian underpass engineering services contract to McDonough Associates, Inc.

boardREPORT
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Deerfield Park District

Community Services Day 2008
Brickyards Park/Patty Turner 
Senior Center
September 6

Moonlight Golf
Deerfield Golf Club 
September 12

Mudfest 2008
Jewett Park 
September 14

Halloween Hoopla
Middle School Dance 
October 17
Hoopla Activities
Jewett Park Community Center
October 24-25

Haunted Maze Middle School Trip
Richardson Farm, Spring Grove
October 31

Parade of Haunted Homes Contest
October 19 (Judging Night)
Dusk until 10 p.m.

For more information or to register for Park
District programs, call 847/945-0650, or
visit www.deerfieldparkdistrict.org. 

Deerfield Public

Library

Adult Programs:
Author Talk: “Blood, Sweat and Cheers:
Great Rivalries of the Big Ten”
September 9, 7:00 p.m.

Career Advice
September 9 & October 7, 
9:30 a.m. - noon

Book Discussion: “The Golden Compass” by
Philip Pullman
September 11, 10:30 a.m.

Book Discussion: “Eat, Pray, Love” by
Elizabeth Gilbert
September 16, 10:30 a.m

Foreign Policy and Presidential Campaigns:
Past and Present
September 17, 7:30 p.m.

Book Discussion: “The Double Bind” by
Chris Bohjalian
September 18, 7:30 p.m.

Voter Registration
Sept. 20, 27 & Oct. 4, 10 a.m. - 2:00 p.m.

Sherlock Jr. with Piano Improvisation by
Dave Drazin
September 21, 2:00 p.m.

Youth Programs:
Toddler Times
Sept. 5, 18 & Oct. 4, 16, 10:30 a.m.

Family Times
Sept. 6, 13, 20, 27 & Oct. 4, 11, 18, 25, 
11:00  a.m.

After-School Stories
Sept. 11, 18, 24 & Oct. 2, 16, 4:00 p.m.

Apples, Carrots, and Kamishibai
Farmers Market, Sept. 13 & Oct. 11, 
9:30 a.m.

Musings: Girls’ Book Group
September 13, 2:00 p.m.

K-9 Reading Buddies of the North Shore
Sept. 15 & Oct. 20, 6:30 p.m.

Drop-In Craft: Take a Bite Out of Books
September 17, 2-5:00 p.m.

Little Critter Storytime
September 19, 3:30 p.m.

Note: Please register in advance for all
programs by calling 847/945-3311. Visit
the library on the web at
www.deerfieldlibrary.org

West Deerfield

Township

Township Board meetings will be held
September 16 and October 21 at the
Township Offices, 601 Deerfield Road.
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Workplace Transportation

Options

Workplace Transportation Options
are designed to reduce the number
of commuters driving alone each
workday in order to ease traffic
congestion and lower emissions.
There are a number of strategies employers and individuals
can pursue, including:

• Vanpools/Ridesharing 
• Transit Benefit Program 
• Telecommuting
• Biking and Walking to Work

How Can This Improve Air Quality?
Heavy automotive use is one of the most notorious
contributors to poor air quality. Workforce Transportation
Options can have a significant, positive impact. For every
1,000 commuters in the Chicago regional area who use an
alternate means of transportation instead of driving to work
in a vehicle alone, there is a reduction of 11 tons of volatile
organic compounds (VOCs) and 14 tons of nitrogen oxide.
This also translates into reduced ground-level ozone, which
is responsible for smog-filled air. For every fifty two-person
carpools, ground-level ozone is reduced by one ton. 

Why Should You Participate In Workforce Transportation
Options?
Benefits of Workplace Transportation Options include: 
• Reduced emissions of VOCs, nitrogen oxide and other

smog-forming pollutants, improving regional air quality 
• Improved ground-level ozone 
• Puts state and federal transportation funds to work for

employers participating in vanpool programs 
• Increased worker productivity and ability to attract and

retain the best employees 
• Less traffic congestion on roads regionally 
• Reduced employer payroll taxes and a tax-free benefit to

employees for some strategies 
• Lower commuter costs compared to driving alone 
• Helps conserve a non-renewable natural resource –

gasoline

Clean Air Counts is a voluntary, public-private initiative to
reduce smog-forming pollutants and energy consumption in
the greater Chicago, six-county region. It is a collaborative
effort between the Metropolitan Mayors Caucus, the Illinois
Environmental Agency, US Environmental Protection
Agency – Region 5 and the Delta Institute.   �

Citizens Police

Academy

The Deerfield Police
Department is sponsoring a
Citizens Police Academy
beginning September 17, 2008.
The program runs for 10 weeks.
Classes meet from 7:00 p.m. -
9:00 p.m. The classes are
limited to 12 participants who
must be at least18 years old, a
Deerfield resident and have no
felony convictions.

Most classes will be held at the
Deerfield Police Department,
850 Waukegan Road, but some
classes may also be held at an
alternate location, depending
on the subject matter. Topics
covered in the classes include
fundamentals of investigations,
narcotics, canine units, and
includes a citizen ride-along.

To apply to participate in the
Citizens Police Academy,
download an application from
the Police Department’s
website at www.deerfield-
il.org/cpa.htm and return the
completed application to the
Police Department. You may
also pick up an application at
the Department. Questions
may be directed to Sgt. Mel
Soltwisch at 847/945-8636
between the hours of 7:00 a.m.
- 3:00 p.m.

The Deerfield Police
Department is committed to
the philosophy of Community
Policing. The Citizen Police
Academy provides a forum to
improve communication
between police and the
community. Graduates become
partners with us in identifying
problems and solutions to
quality of life issues that face
our community and are able to
take their knowledge back to
neighborhoods, where they can
inform other community
members about the Police
Department.   �

Parents Who

Host Campaign

Underway

The Deerfield Police
Department would like to
remind parents of the legal
ramifications of hosting parties
for underage children. State law
and local ordinance prohibit the
consumption of alcohol by a
minor, and parents that host
parties will be subject to
prosecution to the full extent of
the law.

With the school year upon us
and reunions and homecoming
events on the horizon, it is
important that parents keep an
open and active line of
communication with their
children about the hazards of
drinking and driving and be
vigilant in knowing their child’s
whereabouts. 

Events in past years have shone
a spotlight on the dangers of
underage drinking, a hazard
that can be effectively remedied
by parental prevention that
starts at home. Parents that Host
Lose the Most is a local
campaign to remind parents of
legal ramifications of hosting
parties and the harm it can
cause families. 

For more information on this
program, contact the Deerfield
Police Department at 847/945-
8636. To report a party or other
activity where drinking may be
involved, contact the Police
Department by dialing 911.�
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November 4, 2008 

General Election

Information 

As the general election
approaches, residents are
reminded to register to vote.
You may register at the West
Deerfield Township office, 601
Deerfield Road, until October
7. Between October 8-October
21, the Lake County Clerk
offers grace period registration
at the County building in
Waukegan. No requests for
registration will be taken after
October 21. Voter registration
will reopen on November 6.

Two forms of identification are
required, one showing a current
address. If you have moved,
make sure that your registration
is current for your new address.
Residents must re-register to
vote no matter if the move was
across the State or across the
street.

You can always check the status
of your current registration by
visiting the Lake County Clerk’s
website
www.co.lake.il.us/cntyclk, or by
calling 847/377-2406.

As a reminder, any registered
voter is eligible to vote during
the Early Voting period which
runs from October 13-October
31.

In-person absentee voting will
run from October 31-
November 3. Only those
residents who expect to be
absent from their precinct on
voting day are eligible to vote
during in-person absentee
voting. 

If you are unsure of your
polling place, visit the
Lake County Clerk
website. The website
provides a search function
that allows you to check by
simply typing in your
address.  

Dates to

Remember:

October 7
Last Day to Register at the 
West Deerfield Township
office, 601 Deerfield Road.

October 8-October 21
Grace Period Registration
at Lake County Clerk’s
office.

October 13-30
Early Voting period at the
Township office. Any registered
voter is eligible to vote during
this time period.
M-F 9:00 a.m. - 4:30 p.m.
Sat. 9:00 a.m. - 12:00 p.m.

October 27
Last Day to request an absentee
ballot by mail by calling the
Lake County Clerk at 
847/377-2406.

October 31-November 3
In-person absentee voting for
those who expect to be away
from their precinct on
November 4.
F 9:00 a.m. - 4:30 p.m.
Sat. 9:00 a.m. - 12:00 p.m.
Sun. Closed
M 9:00 a.m.- 4:30 p.m.

November 4
General Election Day. If you
need to find your polling place,
go to www.co.lake.il.us/cntyclk,
or call West Deerfield
Township at 847/945- 0614.
�

Precinct 413

Deerfield High School
1959 N. Waukegan Road

Precinct 414

Deerspring Pool
200 Deerfield Road

Precinct 415

Deerspring Pool
200 Deerfield Road

Precinct 416

Deerfield High School
1959 Waukegan Road

Precinct 417

St. Gregory's Episcopal Church
815 Wilmot Road

Precinct 418

Congregation B'nai Tikvah
1558 Wilmot Road

Precinct 419

Congregation B'nai Tikvah
1558 Wilmot Road

Precinct 420

St Gregory's Episcopal Church
815 Wilmot Road

Precinct 421

Deerfield Village Hall
850 Waukegan Road

Precinct 422

Deerspring Pool
200 Deerfield Road

Precinct 423

Deerfield Village Hall
850 Waukegan Road

Precinct 424

Deerfield Village Hall
850 Waukegan Road

Precinct 425

Patty Turner Senior Center
375 Elm Street

Precinct 426

St. Gregory's Episcopal Church
815 Wilmot Road

Precinct 427

Patty Turner Senior Center
375 Elm Street

Precinct 428

Patty Turner Senior Center
375 Elm Street

Precinct 429

St. Gregory's Episcopal Church
815 Wilmot Road

Precinct 221

Red Oak School
530 Red Oak Lane 

(Highland Park, Morraine Township)

Polling Places
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September 6:
Round Lake Beach Metra Station

September 27:
Lake Forest Municipal Services
Center

Please call SWALCO at 847/336-
9340 or visit www.swalco.org for
more information.    �

Upcoming Events @

PTSC

For more
information
on any of
the programs listed below, including
times and locations, or to register to
be a member, please contact the
Patty Turner Senior Center at
847/940-4010, or visit
www.deerfieldparkdistrict.org.

Sept. 2, Blood Pressure/Blood
Glucose Screenings
Sept. 4, Gender Knee Presentation 
Sept. 8, Great Decisions
Sept. 8, Book Chat
Sept. 9, Breakfast with Rick Kogan
Sept. 11, Milwaukee Art Museum &
New Discovery World Aquarium
Trip
Sept. 16, Single Mingle
Sept. 20, Brain Games Computer
Class
Sept. 22, Parent/Grandparent
Partnership & Dessert
Sept. 25, Roberta Morris Presents
Viet Nam
Sept. 27, Brain Games Computer
Class
October 7, Blood Pressure/Blood
Glucose Screenings
October 11, 50+ Life Style Expo &
Flu Shots
October 15, “Dirty Dancing”
October 18, Q&A Computer Class
October 20, Self Advocacy in Pain
Management
October 21, Single Mingle
October 22, San Fillippo Victorian
Mansion Trip
October 22, “The Price of
Privilege”
October 29, “Turn of the Century”
�

Mudfest

Mudfest will be
held on Sunday,
September 14th
from noon to 4 p.m. at Jewett Park.
Participants are teams of 8 to 10 high
school students which must be Co-Ed
(at least 4 boys and 4 girls per team).

Events will include mud volleyball,
tug-of-war and a pie-eating contest.
For further information contact Jerry
Zachar at the Deerfield Police
Department at 847/945-3120,  or
Linda Anderson at the Deerfield Park
District at 847/945-0650.  �

Historical Society Fall

Festival

Join us on Sunday, September 7 from
noon to 4:00 p.m. at the Deerfield
Historic Village for a fun-filled
adventure into Deerfield’s past
featuring activities for all ages.
Participate in hands-on activities and
vintage games for children. Attend
school in the one-room schoolhouse.
Explore the Historic Village grounds
and buildings. Watch artisans make
handcrafted items. Enjoy a classic car
show, entertainment, refreshments,
book sale, and antique market. Shop
for 19th century reproduction toys
and other items from our museum
store. Admission is free.

The Deerfield Historic Village is open
on Sundays, 2:00 - 4:00 p.m. through
September. Displays include
“Deerfield History," from the first
settlers through the 1950s; and
“Celebrating Deerfield’s Bicentennial
Quilts.”

For more information call 
847/948-0680, or visit
www.deerfieldhistoricalsociety.org
�

SWALCO Events

The Solid Waste Agency of Lake
County will be hosting several events
in September:

Household Chemical Waste
Collections:

4th Annual Community Services

Day Celebration!

A cooperative effort of the
Village of Deerfield, the
Deerfield-Bannockburn Fire
Protection District, the
Deerfield Park District, and
the Deerfield and
Bannockburn Police
Departments, the 4th Annual
Community Services Day is a free, community-wide event
for residents of all ages. The festivities will be held on
Saturday, September 6 from noon to 4:00 p.m. at
Brickyards Park and the Patty Turner Senior Center in
Deerfield.

Community Services Day was spearheaded by local
government agencies to help promote services offered by
the many local organizations that serve the community.
This event is a unique opportunity for residents to see
demonstrations and learn about the programs and services
that these local agencies offer. 

Throughout the day there will be demonstrations, exhibits
and activities. These include a live landing of the Flight for
Life medical helicopter, a police dog demonstration,
“Touch-a-Truck” featuring Fire, Police, and Public Works
vehicles, mascot race and various other types of
entertainment. Food will be available for purchase
throughout the day. A passenger/child safety seat
checkpoint will be offered from 9:00 a.m. to noon. The
Village will also be hosting a household electronics
collection at the Public Works facility, 465 Elm Street, from
9:00 a.m. to noon. Please note that there will be no gas
can or lawnmower recycling events held this year.
Deerfield, Bannockburn and Riverwoods community
service clubs and organizations will be represented.  

Thanks to the generous support of Astellas, John Buck
Company, Parkway North Center, the Deerfield Park
Foundation, Dominicks Finer Foods, District 109 PTOs,
the Deerfield Optimist Club and other sponsors, this event
promises to be fun for the whole family! 

Special Gift: The first 1000 visitors will receive a free reusable
shopping bag, courtesy of Deerfield Whole Foods!

For more information on this exciting community event,
including event schedules, please visit the Village’s website at
www.deerfield-il.org, or call 847/945-5000. �



Village Officials:
Mayor:
Steven M. Harris - 847/940-7533
Email: sharris@mcdonaldhopkins.com

Trustees:
Robert L. Benton - 847/945-1570
Email: bobbenton@prodigy.net
Michelle Feldman - 847/940-0628
Email: feldman4df@sbcglobal.net
Thomas L. Jester - 847/945-6489
Email: tapjester@yahoo.com
Harriet E. Rosenthal - 847/945-3545
Email: harrietrose@comcast.net
William S. Seiden - 847/945-2442
Email: wss5@comcast.net
Barbara J. Struthers - 847/940-0917
Email: bjstruthers@bjsltd.net

Village Manager
Kent S. Street - 847/719-7400
Email: kstreet@deerfield-il.org

Village Hall/Police Department
850 Waukegan Road
Deerfield, Illinois 60015
847/945-5000 (Switchboard and Finance)
847/719-7484 (Community Development)
847/945-8636 (Police Non-Emergency)

Public Works and Engineering
465 Elm Street
847/317-7245
847/317-2490 (Engineering)
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Website Coming!

Deerfield’s new website is almost here!
Look for an announcement in your
mailbox soon. Remember, our web
address is changing to
www.deerfield.il.us - Deerfield,
connecting to the Community!

Village Hall Closed

The Village Hall will be closed on Monday, September 1, in observance of Labor
Day. The regularly scheduled meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on
Tuesday, September 2.

Refuse/Recycling Collections

Remember to place refuse and recycling collections out by no later than 7:00 a.m.
on your collection day (6:30 a.m. if you live on Deerfield or Waukegan Roads) to
ensure collection. Veolia works in the Village from beginning as early as 6:30 a.m.
and sometimes uses alternate routes due to construction, staff changes, or other
unforeseen circumstances. Please wait until 11:00 a.m. to call if you believe you
have been missed. 

Also, excess recycling that does not fit in your recycling toter should be placed
neatly in paper bags next to the toter. Remember, large cardboard should be cut
down to no larger than 2’ x 2’.

Due to the Labor Day holiday, refuse collections during the week of September 1
will be delayed one day.

Reminders:

Visit

the Deerfield Farmer’s Market,

running Saturdays through

October 18!

COM
INGSOON!


